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DIGEST

Request for reconsideration is denied where party requesting
reconsideration does not demonstrate that decision was based
on an error of fact or law.

DECISION

Daniel F. Young, Inc. requests that we reconsider our deci-
sion in Fritz Co., Inc., B-246736 et al, May 13, 1992, 92-1
CPD ¶ 443, in which we sustained Fritz's protest that the
Agency for International Development (AID) improperly
awarded a contract to Young on the basis of initial
proposals because the agency unreasonably determined that
the proposal submitted by Young was superior to the other
acceptable proposals received. We also found that AID
improperly held discussions with only the awardee.

We affirm our prior decision.

The request for proposals (RFP) was issued on, July 16, 1991,
for a contractor to provide freight forwarding and booking
serviceL-)re'ated to food-aid cargoes for which AID is
responsible. The RFP contemplated the award of a require-
ments contract on a no-cost basis to the government. The
RFP required the submission of a technical proposal and
listed four evaluation factors against which the technical
proposals would be evaluated. The RFP also required the
submission of a business management proposal which would be
evaluated to determine the responsibility and eligibility of
the offeror. The proposal also was to include a small



business and small disadvantaged business (SDB) subqon-
tracting plan, if the offeror itself was not a small busi-
ness or SDB, The solicitation provided that if offers were
found to be equal, the participation of disadvantaged enter-
prises and small business concerns could become the deter-
mining factor in the, award decision, The RFP stated that
the contract would be awarded to the responsible and elig-
ible offeror whose proposal, conforming to the solicitation,
was most advantageous to the government, technical and
business management factors considered.

Eight offerors responded to the solicitation by the
August 30 closing date, After the proposals were evaluated
independently by each member of a three member technical
evaluation team, the evaluation team met and reached a
consensus evaluation for each offeror, Based on the consen-
sus scores, Young-was ranked first and Fritz was ranked
third, The evaluation tbam recommended to the negotiator
(the contracting officer's representative) that award be
made to Young on the basis of initial proposals because the
Young proposal was superior technically and none of the
other proposals could become competitive with Young without
substantial revisions.

The negotiator reviewed the file and disagreed with the
technical evaluation team. Specifically, he found that the
proposals of Fritz and the second ranked offeror could be
improved through discussions. He concludedK however, that
at best the proposals could become technically equal to the
Young proposal, which received a near perfect score, He
also found that Young submitted a small business and SDB
subcontracting plan that. was superior to those submitted by
Fritz and the second ranked offeror. Accordingly, he recom-
mended that the contracting officer award the contract to
Young on the basis of initial proposals because at best the
proposals could be ranked technically equal if discussions
were held, and in such circumstances the solicitation
directed award to the offeror with the best plan for partici-
pation by disadvantaged enterprises and small businesses, in
this case Young. The contracting officer concurred and
awarded the contract to Young on the basis of initial
proposals. Fritz protested to our Office.

We sustained Fritz's protest because we determined that the
agency could not reasonably conclude that:Young"submitted a
superior small and' disadvantaged enterprise subcontracting
plan. In this regard, as initially submitted, Young's
subcontracting plan offered a range of participation by a
small business or SDB and the low end of the range was less
than the percentage proposed by the second ranked offeror
and equal to the percentage offered by Fritz. We held that
the contracting officer could not reasonably conclude that
the possibility that Young's subcontractor might earn a
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percentage of the commissions equal to the top of the range
made its proposal superior since Young in fact committed
only to the low enx of the range, We thus' concluded that
AID could not make award to Young on the basis of initial
proposals on the ground that, even if the top three offers
werz otherwise equal, Young would be In line for award based
on the superiority of its proposed subcontracting plan,

We further noted that Young did eventually revise, its
proposed subcontracting plan to provide for a fixed percen-
tage of participation by its proposed SOB subcontractor, and
the revision did swake Young's subcontracting plan superior
to that of the other two offerors, We found, however,.that
by allowing Young to make a material revision in its initial
proposal, AID engaged in discussions with the firm, Since
once an agency holds discussions with one offeror, it must
do so wich all offerors in the competitive range, and since
it was clear that Fritz and the second ranked offeror would
have been included in the competitive range if AID had
established one, we concluded that AID'could not properly
make the award to Young on the basis of its revised propos-
a', without holding discussions with Fritz and the second
ranked offeror and giving them the opportunity to revise
their proposals.

Under our Bid Protest Regulations, to prevail on reconsider-
ation the requesting party must either show that our prior
decision contains errors of fact or law, or present informa-
tion not previously considered that warrants reversal or
modification of our decision. 4 C.F.R. § 21.12(a) (1992).
Young has not met that standard.

In its request for reconsideration, Young first argues that
our Office should not have considered Fritz's protest
because Fritz was not an interested party to file the
protest. Under our Bid Protest Regulations, an interested
party for, purposes of filing a protest is an actual or
prospective bidder or offeror with a direct economic inter-
est~'in the award of a contract. 4 C.F.R. § 21.0(a). We
have generally interpreted this to include any entity that
would be in line for award if its protest were upheld. See
Discount Mach. & Equip, IpJ.IJJ X-240426.6, Jan. 23, 1991,
91-1 CPD ¶ 66. Young argues that if as a result of discus-
sions, Fritz and the second ranked offeror became techni-
cally equal to Young, the award would have gone to the
second ranked offeror rather than to Fritz because the
second ranked offeror proposed a subcontracting plan that
was superior to the plan offered by Fritz. Young therefore
reasons that since even if Fritz's protest were upheld Fritz
would not be in line for award, Fritz was not an interested
party to pursue the protest.
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We disagree, Fritz clearly was an interested party to
protest AID's decision to award the contract to Young on the
basis of initial proposals. Specitically, if, as in fact
happened, we sustained Fritz's protest, the appropriate
remedy, and the one we recommended, was for AID to establish
a competitive range and hold discussions with all offerors
in the competitive range. Since the record makes clear that
Fritz would be included iin the competitive range, Fritz
would have an opportunity to revise its proposal and become
competitive for the award, Accordingly, Fritz had a suffi-
cient economic interest to maintain its protest, See Mobile
Telesystems. Inc., B-245146, Dec, 18, 1991, 91-2 CPD ' 560.

Young next argues that AID was not required to hold discus-
sions with Fritz because the deficiencies in Fritz's
proposal could not have been remedied through discussions.
Specifically, Young asserts that the major deficiency in
Fritz's proposal was a lack of experience in both Fritz and
its proposed subcontractor and that this defect could not
have been remedied through discussions, To support its
position, Young notes that in evaluating Fritz's proposal,
the committee found that Fritz had no experience in handling
agricultural commodities and this was a very critical per-
formance area, Young further asserts that the evaluation
committee did not consider that Fritz's proposed disadvan-
taged business subcontractor had little experience in per-
forming freight\,forwarding services via ship and in fact,
according to Young, was not qualified to perform the
services. Young argues that in any case, if Fritz did
become technically equal to Young through discussions, Fritz
would not receive the award because Young changed its sub-
contracting plan to offer a percentage of disadvantaged
business participation that was clearly superior to that
offered by Fritz and Young would therefore be the proper
awardee under the tie breaker provision of the solicitation.

In essence, Young is requesting that, at this time, the
General Accounting Office ieevaluate Fritz's proposal and
determine what offerors should be included in the competi-
tive range. Our Office will not reconsider a decision based
on arguments that could have been, but were not, made during
the initial proceedings. See Rantec'Microwave & Elecs1.
Inc.--Recon., B-241151.2, Feb. 28, 1991, 91-1 CPU ¶ 227.
Young fully participated in the'initial protest proceedihgs,
both seeking and obtaining Admission underfthe protective
order that was issued and filing its response to the
protest. If Young believed that Fritz could not have
improved its proposal through discussions, Young should have
made that argument during the initial protest so that AID
would have had the opportunity to respond to Young's
specific arguments concerning AID's evaluation of Young's
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propoal Since Young failed to do so we will not consider
the allegation now, 

Similarly, tc. the extent that Young now argues that AID was
excnsed from holding discussions under Federal Acquisition
Regulation (FAR) § 15,610(a)(1) because an AID regulation,
22 CFR, 5 201,65(h), set the prices for tche brokerage
services, this argument could have been made during the
initial protest, and will not be considered now.2

Young next asserts that AID was not required to establish a
competitive range or hold discussions with Fritz and the
second ranked offeror because neither had a reasonable
chance of being selected for award, A contracting agency is
required to establish a competitive range and hold discus-
sions with those offerors that have a reasonable chance of
receiving the award, FAR § 15,609(a), As discussed in our
initial decision, the technical evaluation team initially
recommended that the contract be awarded to Young on the
basis of initial proposals, The negotiator, who was also
the contracting officer's representative, disagreed.
Specifically, he stated that!

"(djespite the fact that major revisions would be
required, the question to be answered is whether
[the second ranked offeror) and Fritz could ;
reasonably be expected to improve, through nego-
tiations, to the point where their proposals could
be selected for award of the contract. The Nego-
tiator is unwilling to concede that the (second
ranked offerorj and Fritz could not become

.2!

'In our initial decision we did specifically address whether
Fritz could become competitive with Young through discus-
.sions. In doing so we relied on the negotiator's finding
that Fritz and the second ranked offeror could become com-
petitive with Young. To the extent Young now disagrees-with
this conclusion, we note that the purpose of holding discus-
sions and requesting BAFOs is to provide offerors with the
opportunity to correct and improve their proposals. Thus,
even if Young's assertions concerning Fritz's proposal are
true, it does not follow that the proposal could not be
improved. For example, if AID held discussions with Fritz,

,,Fritz could have changed its subcontractor or, as Young did
after discussions, the percentage of disadvantaged business
participation it proposed.

2In any case, 22 C.F.R. § 201,65(h) establishes 'the condi-
tions under which AID will pay brokerage commissions in
connection with ocean freight services. rhe regulation,
however, does not establish the price for these services.
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competitive with DFY (Young) on a technical
basis."

The negotiator concluded, however, that the award should be
made to Young on the basis of initial proposals because
Young submitted a superior subcontracting plan, The
contracting officer concurred with this conclusion,

Young argues that the negotiator's statement--that he would
not concede that the second ranked offeror and Fritz could
not become conipetLitive with Young--is not-the same as
stating that Fritz had a reasonable chanc'e of receiving the
award. Young also points to the contracting officer's,
letter informing Fritz that it was not selected for award,
which stated that it was unlikely that Fritz could improve
its proposal to the point where it had a reasonable chance
of buing selected for awara because of the substantial lead
enjoyed by the successful offeror.

Young's argument does hot provide a basis for us to reverse
our decision, First, the negotiator's specific statement--
that he refused to concede that Fritz could not become
competitive with Young as the result of discussions--
combined with his decision to award to Young on the basis of
Young's superior subcontracting plan supports our
conclusion: if it were not for Young's superior subcon-
tracting plan the negotiator would have held discussions
with Fritz because he believed Fritz might become competi-
tive with Young, Further, to the extent the contracting
officer later stated in his letter to Fritz that it was
unlikely Fritz could improve its proposal to the extent
where it had a reasonable chance of being selected for
award, this conclusion is not otherwise documented in the
record asthe reason that Fritz was not placed-in the
competitive range, and, notably, the contracting officer
relied on the negotiator's memorandum in, awarding the
contract to Young on the basis of initial proposals. At no
time during the protest did AID argue that the award
decision was based on AID's belief that Fritz did not have a
reasonable chance of receiving an award if discussiors.were
held.

Young asserts that our dec±4ion improperly treated the
alleged discussions concerninigz the extent of small and SDB
subcontracting as an element to be discussed with offerors
within the competitive range rather than as an element of
offeror responsibility, which could be negotiated after bid
opening.
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In our decision we recognized, in response to AID's asser-
tion iAtits report, that under FAR § 19t702(a), an otherwise
successful offeror may negotiate the terms of its subcon-
tracting plan with the agency after award because the issue
concerns the offeror's tesponsibility'p and that such negoti-
ations do not rise to the level of discussions, We also
stated, however, that it was not reasonable to interpret
this provision to apply where, as here, an offeror's status
as the successful offeror is the result of revisions to its
subcontracting plan. While Young has reiterated the argu-
ment made by the agency during the initial protest and
indicated its disagreement with our position, Young has not
demonstrated that our conclusion was factually or legally
incorrect.

Fiqally, Young argues that4tje agency did not hold discus-
sions with Young concerning its subcontractingplan; rather,
argues Young, AID merely requested Young to clarify its
proposal concerning the subcontracting plan, To support
this position, Young argues that all the information con-
tained in Young's initial proposal made!it clear that a'
named subcontractor would perform all chartering work under
the contract. Young 'notes that its proposal also specifi-
cally stated that under the current contract it was perform-
ing for AID 'up to 33 percent of totallcommissions were
earned by its disadvantaged subcontractor. Young reasons
that it was thus clear from the beginning that its subcon-
tractor would receive 33 percent of the commissions, and, in
any case, more than the percentage of the revenues to be
earned by Fritz's proposed subcontractor, Young's argument,
however, misses the point of our decision.

Discussions are defined as aany oral or written communica-
tion between the government and an offeror, other than
coiwnunications conducted for the purpose of minor clarifi-
cationt whether or not initiated by the government, that:
(a) involves information essential tZor determining the
acceptability of a proposal; or (b) provides the of feror an
opportunity to revise or modify its proposal. FAR § 15.601.

Herewhile the information Young,-.rlies on was in its
proposal and in fact the cont.ra(4ting officer found that
under its prior contract Young's'proposed subcontractor
received 33 percent of the total commissions Young earned,
in this initial proposal"'Young -submitted in response to the
instant solicitation, Young was only committed to participa-
tion by its subcontractor equal to the low end of a stated
range. In changing its proposal to provide that its
proposed subcontractor would receive a fixed percentage of
the commissions equal to the top of the range it proposed,
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Young materially changed its commitment under the contract,
Accordingly, this change was not a minor clarification but
instead the result of discussions, Once AID held discus-
sions with Young, AID was required to hold them with all
offerors in the competitive raige, !f in fact Young ini-
tially intended to provide that its propcsed subcontractor
would receive the top of the range proposed, Young should
have unambiguously stated so,

The prior decision is affirmed,

AotiaComptrolle General
of the United States
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